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Presently, the princess turned to her maid and bade her fetch them somewhat of food and sweetmeats and dessert and fruits. So Shefikeh brought
what she desired and they ate and drank [and abode on this wise] without lewdness, till the night departed and the day came. Then said El Abbas,
"Indeed, the day is come. Shall I go to my father and bid him go to thy father and seek thee of him in marriage for me, in accordance with the Book
of God the Most High and the Institutes of His Apostle (whom may He bless and keep!) so we may not enter into transgression?" And Mariyeh
answered, saying, "By Allah, it is well counselled of thee!" So he went away to his lodging and nought befell between them; and when the day
lightened, she improvised and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Exalted mayst thou be above th' empyrean heaven of joy And may God's glory
greater grow and more exalted aye!.? ? ? ? ? k. The Vizier's Son and the Bathkeeper's Wife dcccclxxxviii.110. The Haunted House in Baghdad
ccccxxiv.Then came forward the fourteenth officer and said, 'Know that the story I have to tell is pleasanter and more extraordinary than this; and it
is as follows..? ? ? ? ? Sherik ben Amrou, what device avails the hand of death to stay? O brother of the brotherless, brother of all th' afflicted,
say..Your coming to-me-ward, indeed, with "Welcome! Fair welcome!" I hail, iii. 136..So the prince's father and his uncle and his mother and the
grandees of the realm repaired to his tomb and the princess made lamentation over him, crying aloud. She abode by the tomb a whole month; then
she let fetch painters and caused them limn her portraiture and that of the king's son. Moreover, she set down in writing their story and that which
had befallen them of perils and afflictions and set it [together with the pictures], at the head of the tomb; and after a little, they departed from the
place. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary, O king of the age, than the story of the fuller and his wife and the trooper and what
passed between them.".Now, by the ordinance of God the Most High, a company of thieves fell in upon a caravan hard by that mountain and made
prize of that which was with them of merchandise. Then they betook themselves to the mountain, so they might share their booty, and looking at
the foot thereof, espied the gown of brocade. So they descended, to see what it was, and finding the child wrapped therein and the gold laid at his
head, marvelled and said, "Extolled be the perfection of God! By what wickedness cometh this child here?" Then they divided the money between
them and the captain of the thieves took the boy and made him his son and fed him with sweet milk and dates, till he came to his house, when he
appointed him a nurse, who should rear him..So he left him for dead and entering his brother's chamber, saw him asleep, with the damsel by his
side, and thought to slay her, but said in himself, 'I will leave the damsel for myself.' Then he went up to his brother and cutting his throat, severed
his head from his body, after which he left him and went away. Therewithal the world was straitened upon him and his life was a light matter to
him and he sought his father Suleiman Shah's lodging, that he might slay him, but could not win to him. So he went forth from the palace and hid
himself in the city till the morrow, when he repaired to one of his father's strengths and fortified himself therein..Now she was righteous in all her
dealings and swerved not from one word; (3) so, when he saw that she consented not unto him, he misdoubted that she would tell his brother, when
he returned from his journey, and said to her, 'An thou consent not to this whereof I require thee, I will cause thee fall into suspicion and thou wilt
perish.' Quoth she, 'Be God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) [judge] betwixt me and thee, and know that, shouldst thou tear me limb
from limb, I would not consent to that whereto thou biddest me.' His folly (4) persuaded him that she would tell her husband; so, of his exceeding
despite, he betook himself to a company of people in the mosque and told them that he had witnessed a man commit adultery with his brother's
wife. They believed his saying and took act of his accusation and assembled to stone her. Then they dug her a pit without the city and seating her
therein, stoned her, till they deemed her dead, when they left her..Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..26. The City of Lebtait cclxxii.? ? ? ? ? The starry
arrows of her looks she darts above her veil; They hit and never miss the mark, though from afar they fare..One day, the Commander of the
Faithful's breast was straitened; so he sent after his Vizier Jaafer the Barmecide and Ishac the boon-companion and Mesrour the eunuch, the
swordsman of his vengeance; and when they came, he changed his raiment and disguised himself, whilst Jaafer [and Ishac] and Mesrour and El
Fezll (164) and Younus (165) (who were also present) did the like. Then he went out, he and they, by the privy gate, to the Tigris and taking boat,
fared on till they came to near Et Taf, (166) when they landed and walked till they came to the gate of the thoroughfare street. (167) Here there met
them an old man, comely of hoariness and of a venerable and dignified bearing, pleasing (168) of aspect and apparel. He kissed the earth before
Ishac el Mausili (for that be knew but him of the company, the Khalif being disguised, and deemed the others certain of his friends) and said to
him, 'O my lord, there is presently with me a slave-girl, a lutanist, never saw eyes the like of her nor the like of her grace, and indeed I was on my
way to pay my respects to thee and give thee to know of her; but Allah, of His favour, hath spared me the trouble. So now I desire to show her to
thee, and if she be to thy liking, well and good: else I will sell her.' Quoth Ishac, 'Go before me to thy barrack, till I come to thee and see her.'.When
the merchants saw him, they accosted him and said, "O youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman,
having with her a boy, bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah,
look at this boy and have pity on him, for that his father hath forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy
reward be with God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught
wherewithal to buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest
me with thy fair speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the
folk assembled to see what El Abbas would do. When the man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him
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the keys of the shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did
the merchant her husband; and all who were present blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..Presently, the vizier entered and the king
signed to him to cause avoid the place. So he signed to those who were present to withdraw, and they departed; whereupon quoth the king to him,
"How deemest thou, O excellent vizier, O loyal counsellor in all manner of governance, of a vision I have seen in my sleep?" "What is it, O king?"
asked the vizier, and Shah Bekht related to him his dream, adding, "And indeed the sage interpreted it to me and said to me, 'An thou put not the
vizier to death within a month, he will slay thee.' Now I am exceeding both to put the like of thee to death, yet do I fear to leave thee on life. What
then dost thou counsel me that I should do in this matter?" The vizier bowed his head awhile, then raised it and said, "God prosper the king! Verily,
it skills not to continue him on life of whom the king is afraid, and my counsel is that thou make haste to put me to death.".? ? ? ? ? Were I cut off,
beloved, from hope of thy return, Slumber, indeed, for ever my wakeful lids would flee.."Be it as thou deemest," answered Er Reshid and caused
return the damsel to her chamber, saying to her, "The Lady Zubeideh saith thus and thus." Quoth she, "God requite her for me with good! Indeed,
thou dealest equitably, O Commander of the Faithful, in this judgment." And he answered, "Go now to thy place, and to-morrow we will let bring
thy lord." So she kissed the earth and recited the following verses:.Pease on thee! Would our gaze might light on thee once more! ii. 89..Prince who
fell in Love with the Picture, The, i. 256..All this time, the young Damascene was hearkening, and whiles he likened her voice to that of his
slave-girl and whiles he put away from him this thought, and the damsel had no whit of knowledge of him. Then she broke out again into song and
chanted the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? But when ye saw my writ, the standard ye o'erthrew Of faith, your favours grudged and aught of grace
denied..It befell one day that the king's son came to me, after his father had withdrawn, and said to me, "Harkye, Ibn Nafil" "At thy service, O my
lord," answered I; and he said, "I would have thee tell me an extraordinary story and a rare matter, that thou hast never related either to me or to my
father Jemhour." "O my lord," rejoined I, "what story is this that thou desirest of me and of what kind shall it be of the kinds?" Quoth he, "It matters
little what it is, so it be a goodly story, whether it befell of old days or in these times." "O my lord," said I, "I know many stories of various kinds;
so whether of the kinds preferrest thou, and wilt thou have a story of mankind or of the Jinn?" "It is well," answered he; "if thou have seen aught
with thine eyes and heard it with thine ears, [tell it me."Then he bethought himself] and said to me, "I conjure thee by my life, tell me a story of the
stories of the Jinn and that which thou hast heard and seen of them!" "O my son," replied I, "indeed thou conjurest [me] by a mighty conjuration; so
[hearken and thou shalt] hear the goodliest of stories, ay, and the most extraordinary of them and the pleasantest and rarest." Quoth the prince, "Say
on, for I am attentive to thy speech." And I said, "Know, then, O my son, that.Vizier, The King of Hind and his, ii. 105..After he had slain him, he
fell into repentance and mourning and chagrin waxed upon him, and none, who questioned him, would he acquaint with the cause thereof, nor, of
his love for his wife, did he tell her of this, and whenas she asked him of [the cause of] his grief, he answered her not. When the viziers knew of
Abou Temam's death, they rejoiced with an exceeding joy and knew that the king's grief arose from regret for him. As for Ilan Shah, he used, after
this, to betake himself by night to the sleeping-chamber of the two boys and spy upon them, so he might hear what they said concerning his wife.
As he stood one night privily at the door of their chamber, he saw them spread out the gold before them and play with it and heard one of them say,
'Out on us! What doth this gold profit us? For that we cannot buy aught therewith neither spend it upon ourselves. Nay, but we have sinned against
Abou Temam and done him to death unjustly.' And the other answered, 'Had we known that the king would presently kill him, we had not done
what we did.'.As for me, I stood, with my head bowed to the earth, forgetting both Institutes and Canons, (99) abode sunk in thought, saying, "How
came I to be the dupe of yonder worthless baggage?" Then said the Amir to me, "What aileth thee that thou answerest not?" And I answered,
saying, "O my lord, it is a custom among the folk that he who hath a payment to make at a certain date is allowed three days' grace; [so do thou
have patience with me so long,] and if, [by the end of that time,] the culprit be not found, I will be answerable for that which is lost." When the folk
heard my speech, they all deemed it reasonable and the Master of Police turned to the Cadi and swore to him that he would do his utmost
endeavour to recover the stolen money and that it should be restored to him. So he went away, whilst I mounted forthright and fell to going round
about the world without purpose, and indeed I was become under the dominion of a woman without worth or honour; and I went round about on
this wise all that my day and night, but happened not upon tidings of her; and thus I did on the morrow..?Story of King Ibrahim and His
Son..Zubeideh, El Mamoun and, i. 199.Quoth the company, 'Tell us thy story and expound it unto us, so we may see that which it hath of
extraordinary.' And he said 'Know, then, that.One day, another of my friends came to me and said 'A neighbour of mine hath invited me to hear
[music]. [And he would have me go with him;] but I said, 'I will not foregather with any one.' However, he prevailed upon me [to accompany him];
so we repaired to the place and found there a man, who came to meet us and said, '[Enter,] in the name of God!' Then he pulled out a key and
opened the door, whereupon we entered and he locked the door after us. Quoth I, 'We are the first of the folk; but where are their voices?' (128)
'[They are] within the house,' answered he. 'This is but a privy door; so be not amazed at the absence of the folk.' And my friend said to me,
'Behold, we are two, and what can they avail to do with us?' [Then he brought us into the house,] and when we entered the saloon, we found it
exceeding desolate and repulsive of aspect Quoth my friend, 'We are fallen [into a trap]; but there is no power and no virtue save in God the Most
High, the Supreme!' And I said, 'May God not requite thee for me with good!'.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Ox and the Ass.My secret is disclosed, the
which I strove to hide, iii. 89..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and around Baghdad the horsemen shalt behold, Like clouds that wall the world, full many a doughty
knight,.So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand upon her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112)
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her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who
is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou
departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his
odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..? ? ? ? ? Our loves are joined
and cruelty at last is done away; Ay, and the cup of love-delight 'twixt us doth circulate..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya
cvii.Destiny, Of, i. 136..? ? ? ? ? e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dcccclxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? f. The Unjust King and the Pilgrim Prince dccccv.? ?
? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xxxix.The kings and all those who were present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis
came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There abideth but little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will
apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.' Then all the Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye
up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So Kemeriyeh took her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all
manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and curlew (204) and other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of
fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and
indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).? ? ? ? ? As at the casement high she sat, her charms I might espy, For from her cheeks the
envious veil that hid them she had ta'en..Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance of the eyes, iii. 9..Presently, El Abbas, son of King El
Aziz, lord of the land of Yemen and Zebidoun (55) and Mecca (which God increase in honour and brightness and beauty!), heard of her; and he
was of the great ones of Mecca and the Hejaz (56) and was a youth without hair on his cheeks. So he presented himself one day in his father's
sitting-chamber, (57) whereupon the folk made way for him and the king seated him on a chair of red gold, set with pearls and jewels. The prince
sat, with his head bowed to the ground, and spoke not to any; whereby his father knew that his breast was straitened and bade the boon-companions
and men of wit relate marvellous histories, such as beseem the assemblies of kings; nor was there one of them but spoke forth the goodliest of that
which was with him; but El Abbas still abode with his head bowed down. Then the king bade his session-mates withdraw, and when the chamber
was void, he looked at his son and said to him, "By Allah, thou rejoicest me with thy coming in to me and chagrinest me for that thou payest no
heed to any of the session-mates nor of the boon-companions. What is the cause of this?".Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber and
taking his wife by the hand, repaired with her to the chamber in which he slept. He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the bed,
whereupon he turned to his wife and said to her, "What doth this youth here? This fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she, "I
have no knowledge of him." With this, the youth awoke and seeing the king, sprang up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to
him, "O vile of origin, (102) O lack-loyalty, what hath prompted thee to outrage my dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the
woman in another..? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor dccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Yet, an thou wilt vouchsafe thy favours unto
me, My sabre thou shalt see the foemen put to flight;.? ? ? ? ? How long shall I, in weariness, for this estrangement pine, What while the spies of
severance (106) do watch me all the night?.? ? ? ? ? My heart will never credit that I am far from thee; In it thou art, nor ever the soul can absent
be..When he heard this, he came up to me and looking in my face, cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my brother, the son of my mother and
father! Allah! Allah!' Then he loosed me from my bonds and kissed my head, and behold it was my friend who used to borrow money of me. When
I kissed his head, he kissed mine and said, 'O my brother, be not affrighted.' Then he called for my clothes [and money and restored to me all that
had been taken from me] nor was aught missing to me. Moreover, he brought me a bowl full of [sherbet of] sugar, with lemons therein, and gave
me to drink thereof; and the company came and seated me at a table. So I ate with them and he said to me, 'O my lord and my brother, now have
bread and salt passed between us and thou hast discovered our secret and [become acquainted with] our case; but secrets [are safe] with the noble.'
Quoth I, 'As I am a lawfully-begotten child, I will not name aught [of this] neither denounce [you!*]' And they assured themselves of me by an
oath. Then they brought me out and I went my way, scarce crediting but that I was of the dead..48. Haroun Er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou
Nuwas dc.Most like a wand of emerald my shape it is, trow I, ii. 245..As for the woman, whenas the man went out from her, she resolved to depart;
so she went forth, saying in herself, 'There is no journeying for me in woman's attire.' Then she donned men's apparel, such as is worn of the pious,
and set out and wandered over the earth; nor did she leave going till she entered a certain city. Now the king of that city had an only daughter in
whom he gloried and whom he loved, and she saw the devotee and deeming her a pilgrim youth, said to her father, 'I would fain have this youth
take up his abode with me, so I may learn of him wisdom and renunciation and religion.' Her father rejoiced in this and commanded the [supposed]
pilgrim to take up his sojourn with his daughter in his palace. Now they were in one place and the king's daughter was strenuous to the utterest in
continence and chastity and nobility of mind and magnanimity and devotion to the worship of God; but the ignorant slandered her (5) and the folk
of the realm said, 'The king's daughter loveth the pilgrim youth and he loveth her.'.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.[When the
king returned to his palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'I give thee the glad news of thine eunuch's return.' And he told
her what had betided and of the youth whom he had brought with him. When she heard this, her wits fled and she would have cried out, but her
reason restrained her, and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou overcome with grief for [the loss of] the treasure or [for that which hath
befallen] the eunuch?' 'Nay, as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But women are fainthearted.' Then came the servant and going in to her, told
her all that had befallen him and acquainted her with her son's case also and with that which he had suffered of stresses and how his uncle had
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exposed him to slaughter and he had been taken prisoner and they had cast him into the pit and hurled him from the top of the citadel and how God
had delivered him from these perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her [all that had betided him], whilst she wept..El Abbas went in and passed
from place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the chamber aforesaid and espied the portrait of Mariyeh, whereupon he fell down in a
swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him, "Thy son El Abbas hath swooned away." So the king came and finding the prince cast
down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with rose-water. After awhile he revived and the king said to him, "God keep thee, (60) O my
son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered the prince, "I did but look on yonder picture and it bequeathed me a thousand regrets and
there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the king bade fetch the [chief] painter, and when he stood before him, he said to him, "Tell me
of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters of the kings; else will I take thy head." "By Allah, O king," answered the painter, "I limned
it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a poor man and looked at me. So I said to him, 'Knowest thou the art of painting?' And he
replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to him, 'Make us a rare piece of work.' So he wrought yonder portrait and went away and I
know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that day.".As for the merchant, he bought him a sheep and slaughtering it, roasted it and
dressed birds and [other] meats of various kinds and colours and bought dessert and sweetmeats and fresh fruits. Then he repaired to El Abbas and
conjured him to accept of his hospitality and enter his house and eat of his victual. The prince consented to his wishes and went with him till they
came to his house, when the merchant bade him enter. So El Abbas entered and saw a goodly house, wherein was a handsome saloon, with a
vaulted estrade. When he entered the saloon, he found that the merchant had made ready food and dessert and perfumes, such as overpass
description; and indeed he had adorned the table with sweet-scented flowers and sprinkled musk and rose-water upon the food. Moreover, he had
smeared the walls of the saloon with ambergris and set [the smoke of burning] aloes-wood abroach therein..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad
the Sailor dxxxviii.So the friend turned to the sharper and said to him, 'O my lord, O such an one, thou goest under a delusion. The purse is with
me, for it was with me that thou depositedst it, and this elder is innocent of it.' But the sharper answered him with impatience and impetuosity,
saying, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! As for the purse that is with thee, O noble and trusty man, I know that it is in the warrant of God and my
heart is at ease concerning it, for that it is with thee as it were with me; but I began by demanding that which I deposited with this man, of my
knowledge that he coveteth the folk's good.' At this the friend was confounded and put to silence and returned not an answer; [and the] only [result
of his interference was that] each of them (52) paid a thousand dinars..? ? ? ? ? x. The King and his Chamberlain's Wife dccccxvii.93. El Feth ben
Khacan and El Mutawekkil dclxxxiii.With this the king bade the vizier go away to his lodging, and when he arose in the morning, he abode his day
in his house..? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.44. El Mamoun and Zubeideh dlxviii.Then they fell to journeying night
and day, and as they went, behold, they sighted a camp of the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was told that it was the camp
of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there were around them sheep and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El Akil, the cousin of El
Abbas, upon whom they still made raids and took his cattle; wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he availed not to cope with
them. When El Abbas came near the camp, he dismounted from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and they set down the victual
and ate their sufficiency and rested awhile of the day. Then said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to drink and draw water for
us in thy water-bag, by way of provision for the road.".? ? ? ? ? For whom is thy departure even as a father's loss! To fly or creep, like nestlings,
alone, they strive in vain..When the king heard his vizier's story, he was assured that he would not slay him and said, "I will have patience with
him, so I may get of him the story of the rich man and his wasteful heir." And he bade him depart to his own house..Now the lodging in question
adjoined the king's house, and whilst the merchant was rejoicing in this and saying, 'Verily, my luck hath returned and I shall live in this king's
shadow the rest of my life,' he espied an opening walled up with stones and clay. So he pulled out the stones and clearing away the earth from the
opening, found that it was a window giving upon the lodging of the king's women. When he saw this, he was affrighted and rising in haste, fetched
clay and stopped it up again. But one of the eunuchs saw him and misdoubting of him, repaired to the Sultan and told him of this. So he came and
seeing the stones pulled out, was wroth with the merchant and said to him, 'Is this my recompense from thee, that thou seekest to violate my
harem?' And he bade pluck out his eyes. So they did as he commanded and the merchant took his eyes in his hand and said, 'How long [wilt thou
afflict me], O star of ill-omen? First my wealth and now my life!' And he bewailed himself, saying, 'Endeavour profiteth me nought against evil
fortune. The Compassionate aided me not and endeavour was useless.'.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed again dlxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? bb. The
King of Hind and his Visier dccccxxviii.Now the folk used to go in to her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray for none
till he had confessed to her his sins, when she would seek pardon for him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was straightway made
whole of sickness, by permission of God the Most High. [So, when the four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them forthright, though
they knew her not, and said to them, ' Let each of you confess his sins, so I may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the brother said, 'As
for me, I required my brother's wife of herself and she refused; whereupon despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her and accused her
to the townsfolk of adultery; so they stoned her and slew her unjustly and unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and falsehood and of the
slaying of the [innocent] soul, whose slaughter God hath forbidden.'.? ? ? ? ? How many a king for my sweet sake with other kings hath vied, Still
craving union with me and suing for my sight!.84. The Devout Woman and the two Wicked Elders cccxciv.EL HEJJAJ AND THE THREE
YOUNG MEN. (69).? ? ? ? ? And I to you swore that a lover I was; God forbid that with treason mine oath I ensue!.Officer's Story, The Fifteenth,
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ii. 190..4. The Three Apples xix.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE UNFINISHED CALCUTTA (1814-18) EDITION (FIRST TWO HUNDRED
NIGHTS ONLY) OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..King's Son of Cashghar,
Abdullah ben Nafi and the, ii. 195..One night, when the night was half spent, as Selim and Selma sat talking and devising with each other, they
heard a noise below the house; so they looked out from a lattice that gave upon the gate of their father's mansion and saw a man of goodly
presence, whose clothes were hidden by a wide cloak, which covered him. He came up to the gate and laying hold of the door-ring, gave a light
knock; whereupon the door opened and out came their sister, with a lighted flambeau, and after her their mother, who saluted the stranger and
embraced him, saying, 'O beloved of my heart and light of mine eyes and fruit of mine entrails, enter.' So he entered and shut the door, whilst Selim
and Selma abode amazed..9. Kemerezzeman and Budour ccxviii.? ? ? ? ? Then came I after them, desiring thee, with me No second save my sword,
my falchion keen and bright..? ? ? ? ? Fair patience use, for ease still followeth after stress And all things have their time and ordinance no
less..Wife, The King and his Chamberlain's, ii. 53..? ? ? ? ? Of me he got not what he sought and brideless did return, For that estrangement and
disdain were pleasing in my sight..18. Ardeshir and Heyat en Nufous ccclxiv.17. The Hedgehog and the Pigeons clii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of
King Sindbad and his Falcon v.? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope of union some whit my
strength sustain..?OF THE SPEEDY RELIEF OF GOD..When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy chamber and bade fetch the vizier, who
presented himself before him, and the king required of him the promised story. So the vizier answered, "With all my heart. Know, O king, that.Now
he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be marred. So he said to
him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging and he seated him
there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then he betook himself
to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and drink, and they
went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hiding- place and took the
pot.? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts of looks launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt his eyes hath driven me to
despair..Clemency, Of, i. 120..Quoth Omar, "O Jerir, keep the fear of God before thine eyes and say nought but the truth." And Jerir recited the
following verses:.Then Khelbes used to attend the learned man's assembly, whilst the other would go in to his wife and abide with her, on such
wise as he thought good, till the learned man arose from his session; and when Khelbes saw that he purposed rising, he would speak a word for the
lover to hear, whereupon he went forth from Khelbes's wife, and the latter knew not that calamity was in his own house. At last the learned man,
seeing Khelbes do on this wise every day, began to misdoubt of him, more by token of that which he knew of his character, and suspicion grew
upon him; so, one day, he advanced the time of his rising before the wonted hour and hastening up to Khelbes, laid hold of him and said to him, 'By
Allah, an thou speak a single syllable, I will do thee a mischief!' Then he went in to his wife, with Khelbes in his grasp, and behold, she was sitting,
as of her wont, nor was there about her aught of suspicious or unseemly..? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant and his Sons ccccxliv.Presently, it chanced that
an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to the field and
Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who
fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this
is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.'
Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered
Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him whose trust is
in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed
aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred
thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God; so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to a shameful
flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had] withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined myself to him
and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me. Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast
defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most
High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed
to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what
remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When
I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together those who remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares
in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise, whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of my place by the
might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His aid.'.Locust, The Hawk and the, ii. 50..So saying, he went away, whilst
Mesrour entered and taking up Aboulhusn, shut the door after him, and followed his master, till he reached the palace, what while the night drew to
an end and the cocks cried out, and set him down before the Commander of the Faithful, who laughed at him. Then he sent for Jaafer the
Barmecide and when he came before him, he said to him, "Note this young man and when thou seest him to-morrow seated in my place of estate
and on the throne of my Khalifate and clad in my habit, stand thou in attendance upon him and enjoin the Amirs and grandees and the people of my
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household and the officers of my realm to do the like and obey him in that which he shall command them; and thou, if he bespeak thee of anything,
do it and hearken unto him and gainsay him not in aught in this coming day." Jaafer answered with, "Hearkening and obedience," (17) and
withdrew, whilst the Khalif went in to the women of the palace, who came to him, and he said to them, "Whenas yonder sleeper awaketh
to-morrow from his sleep, kiss ye the earth before him and make obeisance to him and come round about him and clothe him in the [royal] habit
and do him the service of the Khalifate and deny not aught of his estate, but say to him, 'Thou art the Khalif.'" Then he taught them what they
should say to him and how they should do with him and withdrawing to a privy place, let down a curtain before himself and slept..One day my
master said to me, 'Knowest thou not some art or handicraft?' And I answered, saying, 'O my lord, I am a merchant and know nought but traffic.'
Quoth he, 'Knowest thou how to shoot with a bow and arrows?' And I replied, 'Yes, I know that.' So he brought me a bow and arrows and mounting
me behind him on an elephant, set out with me, at the last of the night, and fared on till we came to a forest of great trees; whereupon he made me
climb a high and stout tree and giving me the bow and arrows, said to me, 'Sit here, and when the elephants come hither by day, shoot at them, so
haply thou shalt hit one of them; and if any of them fall, come at nightfall and tell me.' Then he went away and left me trembling and fearful. I
abode hidden in the tree till the sun rose, when the elephants came out and fared hither and thither among the trees, and I gave not over shooting at
them with arrows, till I brought down one of them. So, at eventide, I went and told my master, who rejoiced in me and rewarded me; then he came
and carried away the dead elephant..The old man laughed at her speech and her verses pleased him. Then said she to him, "I desire of thee a lute."
(38) So he arose and brought her a piece of firewood. Quoth she, "What is that?" And he said, "Didst thou not bid me bring thee wood?" "I do not
want this," answered she, and he rejoined, "What then is it that is called wood, other than this?" She laughed and said, "The lute is an instrument of
music, whereunto I sing." Quoth he, "Where is this thing found and of whom shall I get it for thee?" And she said, "Of him who gave thee the
wine." So he arose and betaking himself to his neighbour the Jew, said to him, "Thou favouredst us aforetime with the wine; so now complete thy
favours and look me out a thing called a lute, to wit, an instrument for singing; for that she seeketh this of me and I know it not" "Hearkening and
obedience," replied the Jew and going into his house, brought him a lute. [The old man took it and carried it to Sitt el Milah,] whilst the Jew took
his drink and sat by a window adjoining the other's house, so he might hear the singing..? ? ? ? ? h. The Eighth Officer's Story dccccxxxv.? ? ? ? ?
No sin is there in drinking of wine, for it affords All that's foretold (117) of union and love and happy cheer..So King Suleiman Shah made answer
unto Caesar with 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then he arose and despatched her to him, and Cassar went in to her and found her overpassing the
description wherewithal they had described her to him; wherefore he loved her with an exceeding love and preferred her over all his women and his
love for Suleiman Shah was magnified; but Shah Khatoun's heart still clave to her son and she could say nought. As for Suleiman Shah's rebellious
son, Belehwan, when he saw that Shah Khatoun had married the king of the Greeks, this was grievous to him and he despaired of her. Meanwhile,
his father Suleiman Shah kept strait watch over the child and cherished him and named him Melik Shah, after the name of his father. When he
reached the age of ten, he made the folk swear fealty to him and appointed him his heir apparent, and after some days, [the hour of] the old king's
admission [to the mercy of God] drew near and he died..When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him
and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose
and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.Then he went on and presently there met him a third woodcutter and
he said to him, 'Pay what is due from thee.' And he answered, 'I will pay thee a dirhem when I enter the city; or take of me four danics (246) [now].'
Quoth the tither, 'I will not do it,' but the old man said to him, 'Take of him the four danics presently, for it is easy to take and hard to restore.' 'By
Allah,' quoth the tither, 'it is good!' and he arose and went on, crying out, at the top of his voice and saying, 'I have no power to-day [to do evil].'
Then he put off his clothes and went forth wandering at a venture, repenting unto his Lord. Nor," added the vizier, "is this story more extraordinary
than that of the thief who believed the woman and sought refuge with God against falling in with her like, by reason of her cunning contrivance for
herself.".The vizier's story pleased King Shah Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old woman; so he bade Er Rehwan
withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his house and abode there the next day..Now the late king had left a wife and a daughter, and the
people would fain have married the latter to the new king, to the intent that the kingship might not pass out of the old royal family. So they
proposed to him that he should take her to wife, and he promised them this, but put them off from him, (64) of his respect for the covenant he had
made with his former wife, to wit, that he would take none other to wife than herself. Then he betook himself to fasting by day and standing up by
night [to pray], giving alms galore and beseeching God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) to reunite him with his children and his
wife, the daughter of his father's brother..So the king bade fetch the old man and he came and stood before the Sultan, who showed him the two
pearls. Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a thousand dinars.' And the king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the old man, 'it
is worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed and marvelled at his saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can
this, which is greater of bulk and purer of water and more perfect of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said
what is with me.' (208) Then said the king to him, 'Indeed, the outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth
but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the old man, '[its outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward
and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the old man said, 'Yes. In its inward is a boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against
breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token of this and prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old man answered, 'We will break the pearl.
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If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak truth, thou wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they broke the pearl
and it was even as the old man had said, to wit, in its midst was a boring worm..? ? ? ? ? m. The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were
Restored to Him dcccci."When I [returned from my sixth voyage, I] forswore travel and renounced commerce, saying in myself, 'What hath
befallen me sufficeth me.' So I abode at home and passed my time in pleasance and delight, till, one day, as I sat at mine ease, plying the wine-cup
[with my friends], there came a knocking at the door. The doorkeeper opened and found without one of the Khalif's pages, who came in to me and
said, 'The Commander of the Faithful biddeth thee to him.' So I accompanied him to the presence of the Khalif and kissing the earth before him,
saluted him. He bade me welcome and entreated me with honour and said to me, 'O Sindbad, I have an occasion with thee, which I would have thee
accomplish for me.' So I kissed his hand and said, 'O my lord, what is the lord's occasion with the slave?' Quoth he, 'I would have thee go to the
King of Serendib and carry him our letter and our present, even as he sent us a present and a letter.'.? ? ? ? ? d. Prince Bihzad ccccliii
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